
BEFORE THE ARKANSAS WORKERS' COMPENSATION COMMISSION

CLAIM NO.  F709506     

ANGELA HESTER,
EMPLOYEE CLAIMANT

BENCORPSOUTH, INC.,
EMPLOYER RESPONDENT

FEDERAL INSURANCE CO.,
INSURANCE CARRIER RESPONDENT

OPINION FILED OCTOBER 26, 2012

Upon review before the FULL COMMISSION in Little Rock,
Pulaski County, Arkansas.

Claimant represented by the HONORABLE EDDIE H. WALKER, JR.,
Attorney at Law, Fort Smith, Arkansas.

Respondent represented by the HONORABLE DAVID C. JONES,
Attorney at Law, Little Rock, Arkansas.

Decision of Administrative Law Judge: Reversed in part,
affirmed in part.

OPINION AND ORDER

The claimant appeals an administrative law judge’s

opinion filed May 2, 2012.  The administrative law judge

found that the claimant did not prove she sustained a

compensable back injury.  The administrative law judge found

that the claimant was entitled to additional medical

treatment for her compensable neck injury, but that the

claimant did not prove she was entitled to temporary total



HESTER - F709506 2

disability benefits.  After reviewing the entire record de

novo, the Full Commission reverses the administrative law

judge’s finding that the claimant did not prove she

sustained a compensable back injury.  We affirm the

administrative law judge’s finding that the claimant did not

prove she was entitled to temporary total disability

benefits.        

I.  HISTORY

The claimant, now age 43, treated with Dr. Charles W.

Craft in April 2005: “Angela Hester is a 36-year-old young

lady who presents with back pain secondary to straining her

back when she was using a push mower to mow her yard this

past Tuesday.  She originally injured her back in a motor

vehicle accident at the age of 17 and has had back pain

intermittently since then....She has on examination today,

paracervical and right paralumbar muscle spasm and

discomfort.”  Dr. Craft’s impression was “Cervical and

lumbar spasm with strain.”

The claimant’s testimony indicated that she became

employed as a clerical worker with the respondents,

BancorpSouth, in July 2007.  The claimant’s supervisor

testified that the claimant’s job title was Mortgage Loan
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Processor and that the claimant’s job was sedentary.  The

parties stipulated that the claimant sustained a compensable

injury “to at least her cervical spine” on August 3, 2007. 

The claimant testified on direct examination:

Q.  Ms. Hester, will you briefly explain to us how
you got injured working for Bancorp South on
August 3, 2007?

A.  I was going downstairs to run to the bathroom
and on the last of, I think there’s three tiers of
stairs, my - my foot like hit with my foot going
out and fell down the stairs and hit every - hit I
guess about every step going down because I had a
concussion, whip lash....It was just slipping,
falling backwards, but going down the stairs all
the way to the bottom.

Q.  What part or parts of your body did you feel
pain in, if you felt pain anywhere?

A.  Immediately just - just was shook up and
embarrassed and the pain that I felt was in, you
know, from hitting my head, butt and my hip.  I
couldn’t even hardly walk....  

According to the record, the claimant saw Dr. Craft on

August 6, 2007 and informed him that she had fallen down

four steps at work.  The claimant reported pain in her left

hip, left shoulder, and neck.  Dr. Craft assessed Soft

Tissue Injury to the claimant’s neck, left shoulder, and

left hip.  

A Radiology Report was entered on August 6, 2007:
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HISTORY: fell at work, neck, left shoulder, hip
pain.

RADIOGRAPHIC FINDINGS:
AP PELVIS AND LATERAL VIEWS OF BOTH HIPS:
No evidence of fracture or dislocation.  Soft
tissues are radiographically unremarkable.

IMPRESSION: No evidence of any acute process.

AP, LATERAL, CONED DOWN LATERAL, BILATERAL
OBLIQUE, LATERAL FLEXION AND LATERAL EXTENSION,
SEVEN VIEWS, LUMBAR SPINE:
There is disc space narrowing at L4-5 and L5-S1. 
There are degenerative anterior endplate
osteophytes at all levels.  There is no
spondylolysis.  There is no spondylolisthesis. 
With flexion and extension there is no
subluxation.  

IMPRESSION: Degenerative disc space narrowing at
L4-5 and L5-S1 and degenerative anterior endplate
osteophytes at all levels....

Dr. Roger Bullington saw the claimant at Absolute

Chiropractic on August 6, 2007:

The patient came in for her appointment and stated
that she is doing worse than she was doing on her
last visit.  Fell down stairs at work on 8-3-07
hitting left hip and shoulder then head.  Went to
her MD, no fx....I noticed severe bruising
over the patient’s left hip.  I observed and
palpated severe edema on the patient’s neck and
lower back.  Moderate muscle spasms were prominent
in Angela’s neck and lower back....Before the
visit was over, the patient stated that she felt
better....

The claimant began a series of regular office visits

with Dr. Bullington.  The claimant filled out a Patient
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Intake Form on August 9, 2007 and reported that she had

fallen at work on August 3, 2007.  The claimant reported

that she was suffering from headaches, neck pain, low back

pain, shoulder pain, and hip pain.  

Dr. Thomas E. Cheyne’s impression on August 29, 2007

was “Acute cervical strain with underlying disk protrusions

as noted....We will leave her off work for 12 days and we

will see her back in three weeks for follow-up.”  Dr. Cheyne

took the claimant off work until September 10, 2007.  A Form

AR-S, Supplemental Report, indicated that the claimant began

losing time from work on August 29, 2007, and that the

claimant returned to work on September 10, 2007.

The record indicates that the claimant presented for

treatment with Dr. Arthur M. Johnson on February 6, 2008. 

The claimant filled out an assessment which stated the

location of her pain was “neck and shoulders mostly on the

left.  But there is pain in both sides.”  The claimant wrote

that she had fallen down a flight of stairs.  A history at

that time indicated, “Neck pain since 8-3-07.  She fell at

work she was coming down stairs.”  Dr. Johnson noted on May

20, 2008, “At this point because of continued problems with

pain we will schedule her for an anterior cervical
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discectomy and fusion at C5-6 and C6-7.”  Dr. Johnson’s

notes indicate that the claimant underwent a cervical

diskectomy and fusion on July 3, 2008.    

An x-ray of the claimant’s cervical spine was taken on

July 9, 2008, with the impression, “1.  Unremarkable exam.” 

Dr. Regan Gallaher reported on July 9, 2008, “Ms. Hester is

a 39-year-old female referred by Dr. Ray Jouett for a second

opinion concerning cervical spine surgery.  She has injured

her neck after a fall in August 2007, and has complaints of

daily neck pain.”  Dr. Gallaher assessed “Chronic neck

pain....My recommendation, if Ms. Hester does pursue surgery

on her neck, would be that she be evaluated for artificial

disc replacement, as this may decrease the chance of her

needing further spine surgery on her neck in the future.”

Dr. Johnson’s impression on September 30, 2008 was

“Doing reasonably well status post anterior cervical

discectomy fusion at C5-6 and C6-7 on 07/03/2008.  At this

point, we will send the patient back to work and working

half days for the rest of the week and then go to full days

and we will see her back in the clinic in approximately

three months for follow-up.  She can also stop wearing her

cervical collar as well.”  The claimant testified that she
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eventually returned to regular duty work for the

respondents.  

The claimant followed up with Dr. Johnson on January 6,

2009:

The patient is actually doing very well.  She is
status post ACDF at C5-6, C6-7 on 07/03/2008.  She
is still having some pain in the trapezius on the
right, but otherwise is nothing near what she had
prior to surgical intervention....

PLAN: We will give a prescription of Robaxin 500
mg b.i.d., and she is to continue to take her
Celebrex and Ultram and she has reached the point
of maximum medical improvement, and we will give
her a disability rating of 11%.  She is to
continue with the current duty status.

Dr. Johnson noted on January 7, 2009, “The above

captioned patient has been under my care.  The patient has

now reached her maximum medical improvement.  She is given a

permanent impairment disability rating according [to] the

AMA guidelines of eleven percent (11%) to the body as a

whole.  This is within a reasonable degree of medical

certainty.”  The parties stipulated that the respondents

“accepted and paid an 11 percent rating to the cervical

spine on January 7, 2009.”

The claimant testified on direct examination:

Q.  My records indicate that you stopped work on
or about November 1 of 2010, does that sound
right?
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A.  Yeah.

Q.  What caused that?  Don’t tell me what anybody
told you, but just tell me what happened with your
condition that caused you to have to stop work.

A.  The pain was getting worse even at the
beginning of that summer and it got to the point
where I felt like the medicine that I could take
and still be able to work wasn’t doing - wasn’t
giving me enough relief and I couldn’t take
anything stronger because I wouldn’t take anything
that said I couldn’t drive and in the same sense
you wouldn’t be able to do your job if you took
something stronger.  And it just - it got so bad
that I could not get myself up and get ready to go
to work, but it was a gradually getting worse over
months and finally I went in October like it says
and started complaining about that.

An MRI of the claimant’s cervical spine was taken on

November 2, 2010, with the following impression: “1. 

Previous anterior cervical fusion C5 to C7 with anterior

metal plate and screw device.  2.  Mild broad disc bulging

or protrusion C7-T1 without canal stenosis.  3. 

Degenerative facet arthropathy bilaterally C7-T1.”  An MRI

of the claimant’s hip was also performed on November 2,

2010, with the impression, “Negative hip MRI.”  

The claimant returned to Dr. Cheyne on December 14,

2010.  Dr. Cheyne’s impression was “1.  Chronic cervical

radiculopathy with previous cervical fusion.  2.  Low back

and left hip pain of uncertain etiology, likely radicular in
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nature.  PLAN: She also had an MRI scan of her left hip

recently and it was found to be within normal limits.  We

will get lumbar spine x-rays today as well as an AP pelvis. 

We will schedule a CESI and an MRI lumbar spine and I will

see her back after the scan is completed.”  

Dr. Robert Fisher performed cervical injections on

January 26, 2011 and March 17, 2011.

A CT scan of the claimant’s lumbar spine was taken on

March 31, 2011, with the following findings:

There are Schmorl node type deformities lower
thoracic and upper lumbar spine.  There is a tiny
angiomyolipoma upper pole left kidney.  There may
be a tiny calculus left kidney.  There is no
significant disc bulge at T12-L1, L1-2.  At L2-3,
mild diffuse disc bulge.  At L3-4, moderate
diffuse disc bulge.  At L4-5, moderate disc bulge. 
At L5-S1, a moderate disc bulge slightly eccentric
to the right.  

IMPRESSION:
Moderate disc bulges in the lumbar spine as
described above, at L5-S1 slightly eccentric to
the right.  Probably tiny angiomyolipoma in the
left kidney and a tiny calculus.  Schmorl node
type deformities at multiple levels.

  
Joe Bridges, a physical therapist, evaluated the

claimant on May 2, 2011:

Pt initially injured her neck and back when she
fell down a set of stairs at work on 8/3/07.  She
had immediate right hip, shoulder, neck and back
pain.  She underwent treatment on her neck and
ultimately had a fusion done in 08/08.  She
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underwent extensive rehab after surgery but did
not see much improvement.  Ultimately she did get
better and was able to return [to] work and
hobbies such as fishing, hiking, and riding a
bicycle.  She was employed as a mortgage loan
processor that required extensive computer work
and handling of paper files.  Late last summer her
pain started to return while she was at work
looking down at her desk all day.  The pain
worsened and she was taken off work again 11/1/10. 
She has had cervical steroid injections with some
relief and a round of PT at another clinic which
did not help.  Her back pain has been intermittent
in nature but pretty constant for the last few
months.  Work comp is only approving treatment for
her neck at this point and denying coverage for
her low back.  She is referred to PT currently for
her low back under her regular insurance.  X-rays
and CT were done of her low back which did not
show significant pathology....
Noted grade 3-4 muscle spasms bilateral paralumbar
paraspinals....

  
Dr. Fisher performed another cervical injection on May

24, 2011.  

The claimant followed up with Dr. Johnson on July 7,

2011:

She is status post ACDF at C5-6 and C6-7 in the
past for joint related accident.  The patient
states that she did get initially better after
surgical intervention and now complains of pain
that radiates in her neck and going into her arms
that has not been getting any better....

PLAN: At this point I think the patient has
primarily myofascial pain syndrome in the cervical
spine with EMG nerve conduction studies to
evaluate for radiculopathy and we will see her
back after the EMGs and nerve conductions have
been performed.  We recommended the patient to
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continue with conservative nonoperative
intervention and with epidural steroid injection
possibly getting one injection every two months in
order to accurate injections more consistent and
also we would recommend physical therapy with
cervical traction as well.  No neurosurgical
intervention is necessary for the cervical spine
at this time.

  
Dr. Craft corresponded with the claimant’s attorney on

October 7, 2011:

Mrs. Hester has been my patient since April 1995. 
Her visits to us from 1995 to 2007 centered
primarily around routine medical issues.  She had
some occasional neck and lower back complaints
from occasional overuse stemming from a motor
vehicle accident at the age of 17.  She had some
chronic anxiety, gastritis, and headache issues at
times, but she was fully functional and living her
life in a normal fashion.

Angela presented to our clinic on August 6, 2007,
following a fall down a set of 4 steps on August
3, 2007, while at work for BancorpSouth.  She
complained of left shoulder, left hip, and neck
pain primarily.  A bruise was noted on the left
hip at the time of the examination.  X-rays at
that time showed no hip fracture, degenerative
disk changes at L4-5 and L5-S1, and loss of normal
cervical lordosis thought secondary to muscle
spasm or positioning....

My understanding is that Angela did have an
anterior cervical diskectomy and fusion of C5-6
and C6-7 with autograft cage x2 with Dr. Johnson
on July 30, 2008.  She returned to work full time
in mid October 2008.  She continued to be seen by
me in 2008, 2009, and 2010 with a complaint of
cervical pain.  She continued to work during this
time using a cervical collar at times and
medication for pain.  By November 2010, the neck
pain was intractable and she was no longer able to
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work.  At this point, I requested a pain
management consult for Angela with Dr. Fisher at
River Valley Musculoskeletal Clinic.

Since November 2010, her overall health condition
has deteriorated with respect to her functional
capability.  She is no longer able to work or
fully participate in family life.  Her care has
been slowed by worker’s compensation issues and
her pain is at best partially controlled.  She has
just recently been approved for an independent
medical exam and a functional capacity evaluation,
which we have requested for some time.

Angela has suffered miserably since her fall in
August 2007.  Her life has been changed
irreparably in all aspects.  She is certainly
disabled at this time and I unfortunately see no
chance for a significant improvement anytime soon. 
I fully support her claim of disability.      

A pre-hearing order was filed on November 4, 2011.  The

claimant contended that she was entitled to temporary total

disability benefits “from on or about November 1, 2010 until

a date yet to be determined and reasonably necessary medical

treatment.”  The respondents contended, among other things,

that all appropriate benefits had been paid to date:

“Specifically, Respondents have paid for all reasonably

necessary medical treatment, including continued pain

management at this point.” 

The parties initially agreed to litigate the following

issues:
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1.  Temporary total disability from November 1,
2010 to a date to be determined.
2.  Additional medical.
3.  Attorney’s fees.  

A hearing was held on February 2, 2012.  At that time,

the claimant reserved the issue of permanent disability. 

Counsel for the respondents indicated that the respondents

accepted a neck and hip injury, and the parties stipulated

that the claimant sustained a compensable injury “to at

least her hip and cervical spine” on August 3, 2007.  The

parties agreed to litigate an additional issue,

“Compensability of the claimant’s back injury of August 3,

2007.”

The claimant testified regarding her neck, “It just

hurts all the time.  I mean, all up both sides and then down

- down my neck in my back between my shoulder blades and I

can’t hardly use my arms up over my head.”  The claimant

testified that, because of her neck pain, she was not

physically able to return to work for the respondents or any

other employer.  

An administrative law judge filed an opinion on May 2,

2012.  The administrative law judge found that the claimant

did not prove she sustained a compensable back injury.  The

administrative law judge found that the claimant proved she
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was entitled to additional medical treatment for her

compensable neck injury, but that the claimant did not prove

she was entitled to temporary total disability benefits.  

The claimant appeals to the Full Commission.      

II.  ADJUDICATION

A.  Compensability

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(Repl. 2002) provides:

(A) “Compensable injury” means:
(i) An accidental injury causing internal or
external physical harm to the body ...
arising out of and in the course of employment and
which requires medical services or results in
disability or death.  An injury is “accidental”
only if it is caused by a specific incident and is
identifiable by time and place of occurrence[.]

A compensable injury must be established by medical

evidence supported by objective findings.  Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-102(4)(D)(Repl. 2002).  “Objective findings” are those

findings which cannot come under the voluntary control of

the patient.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(16)(A)(i)(Repl.

2002).  

The employee has the burden of proving by a

preponderance of the evidence that she sustained a

compensable injury.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(E)(i)(Repl.

2002).  Preponderance of the evidence means the evidence

having greater weight or convincing force.  Metropolitan
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Nat’l Bank v. La Sher Oil Co., 81 Ark. App. 269, 101 S.W.3d

252 (2003).

In the present matter, the parties have stipulated that

the claimant sustained a compensable injury “to at least her

hip and cervical spine” on August 3, 2007.  An

administrative law judge found, “2.  The claimant has failed

to prove by a preponderance of the evidence that she

suffered a compensable low back injury on August 3, 2007.” 

The Full Commission reverses this finding.  The claimant

testified that she fell down a flight of stairs at work on

August 3, 2007 and hit her head, buttocks, and hip.  Dr.

Craft subsequently assessed a soft tissue injury to the

claimant’s neck, left shoulder, and left hip.  An MRI of the

claimant’s hips on August 6, 2007 showed no evidence of any

acute process.  The record indicates that the claimant

complained of low back pain following the accidental injury,

because a physician ordered an MRI of the claimant’s lumbar

spine.  The impression from the MRI was degenerative disc

space narrowing at L4-5 and L5-S1.  Additionally, the

claimant reported on a Patient Intake Form on August 9, 2007

that she had fallen at work and was suffering from low back

pain.  
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The Full Commission finds that the claimant proved by a

preponderance of the evidence that she sustained an

accidental injury causing physical harm to her back.  The

claimant proved that the back injury arose out of and in the

course of employment and required medical services.  The

claimant proved that the injury was caused by a specific

incident and was identifiable by time and place of

occurrence on August 3, 2007.  The claimant also established

a compensable injury to her back by medical evidence

supported by objective findings.  We note Dr. Bullington’s

report on August 6, 2007, “I observed and palpated severe

edema on the patient’s neck and lower back.  Moderate muscle

spasms were prominent in Angela’s neck and lower back.” 

Muscle spasms can constitute objective findings establishing

a compensable injury.  See University of Ark. Med. Sciences

v. Hart, 60 Ark. App. 13, 958 S.W.2d 546 (1997).  Dr.

Bullington’s report of edema and spasm in the claimant’s

lower back was objective and was not within the claimant’s

voluntary control.  We find that the objective medical

findings of edema and spasm were causally related to the

August 3, 2007 compensable back injury and were not the

result of a prior injury or pre-existing condition.
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B.  Medical Treatment

The employer shall promptly provide for an injured

employee such medical treatment as may be reasonably

necessary in connection with the injury received by the

employee.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-508(a)(Repl. 2002).  The

employee has the burden of proving by a preponderance of the

evidence that medical treatment is reasonably necessary. 

Stone v. Dollar General Stores, 91 Ark. App. 260, 209 S.W.3d

445 (2005).  What constitutes reasonably necessary medical

treatment is a question of fact for the Commission.  Wright

Contracting Co. v. Randall, 12 Ark. App. 358, 676 S.W.2d 750

(1984).  

In the present matter, the parties stipulated that the

claimant to her hip and cervical spine on August 3, 2007. 

The Full Commission has also determined that the claimant

proved she sustained a compensable injury to her back on

August 3, 2007.  An administrative law judge found, “5.  The

claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence that

she is entitled to additional medical treatment specifically

the treatment referenced in the plan section of Dr. Arthur

Johnson’s progress note from July 7, 2011, and treatment for

pain management stemming from her compensable cervical spine
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injury.”  The respondents do not appeal this finding.  The

Full Commission finds that the claimant proved she was

entitled to additional medical treatment for the compensable

injuries to the claimant’s cervical spine and low back.

The claimant sustained compensable injuries to her

cervical spine, hip, and back on August 3, 2007.  The

claimant treated with Dr. Craft, Dr. Bullington, Dr. Cheyne,

Dr. Johnson, Dr. Gallaher, and Dr. Fisher.  Dr. Johnson

performed a cervical discectomy and fusion on July 3, 2008. 

Dr. Johnson released the claimant from his care on January

7, 2009.  Dr. Johnson stated on July 7, 2011, “We

recommended the patient to continue with conservative

nonoperative intervention and with epidural steroid

injection possibly getting one injection every two months in

order to accurate (sic) injections more consistent and also

we would recommend physical therapy with cervical traction

as well.  No neurosurgical intervention is necessary for the

cervical spine at this time.”

The Full Commission finds that the claimant proved she

is entitled to additional diagnostic testing and

conservative treatment as recommended by Dr. Johnson on July

7, 2011.  The claimant proved that additional treatment is
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reasonably necessary in connection with the compensable

injuries to her cervical spine, hip, and back.  The claimant

did not prove that she is entitled to additional surgery to

her cervical spine.  The claimant did not prove that surgery

was reasonably necessary for her hip or back.  

C.  Temporary Disability

Temporary total disability is that period within the

healing period in which the employee suffers a total

incapacity to earn wages.  Ark. State Hwy. Dept. v.

Breshears, 272 Ark. 244, 613 S.W.2d 392 (1981).  “Healing

period” means “that period for healing of an injury

resulting from an accident.”  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(12)(Repl. 2002).  The healing period ends when the

employee is as far restored as the permanent character of

her injury will permit, and if the underlying condition

causing the disability has become stable and nothing in the

way of treatment will improve that condition, the healing

period has ended.  High Capacity Prods. v. Moore, 61 Ark.

App. 1, 962 S.W.2d 831 (1998).  Whether an employee’s

healing period has ended is a question of fact for the

Commission.  Johnson v. Rapid Die & Molding, 46 Ark. App.

244, 878 S.W.2d 790 (1994).
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An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “4.  The claimant has failed to prove by a

preponderance of the evidence that she is entitled to

temporary total disability from November 1, 2010, to a date

yet to be determined.”  The Full Commission affirms this

finding.  Dr. Johnson opined on January 7, 2009 that the

claimant had reached maximum medical improvement, and he

assigned an 11% permanent impairment rating.  Permanent

impairment is any permanent functional or anatomical loss

remaining after the healing period has been reached. 

Ouachita Marine v. Morrison, 246 Ark. 882, 440 S.W.2d 216

(1969).  Temporary total disability cannot be awarded after

a claimant’s healing period has ended.  Elk Roofing Co. v.

Pinson, 22 Ark. App. 191, 737 S.W.2d 661 (1987).  

The claimant testified that she stopped working for the

respondents on or about November 1, 2010 because of

worsening pain.  However, the persistence of pain is not

sufficient in itself to extend an employee’s healing period. 

Mad Butcher, Inc. v. Parker, 4 Ark. App. 124, 628 S.W.2d 582

(1982).  Dr. Johnson’s July 7, 2011 recommendation for

additional non-operative medical treatment is not evidence

that the claimant re-entered a healing period for her
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compensable injuries.  It is well-settled that a claimant

may be entitled to ongoing medical treatment after the

healing period has ended, if the medical treatment is geared

toward management of the claimant’s injury.  Patchell v.

Wal-Mart Stores, Inc., 86 Ark. App. 230, 184 S.W.3d 31

(2004).  We also recognize Dr. Craft’s statement on October

7, 2011, “Since November 2010, her overall health condition

has deteriorated with respect to her functional

capacity....She is certainly disabled at this time and I

unfortunately see no chance for a significant improvement

anytime soon.  I fully support her claim of disability.” 

The Commission has the authority to accept or reject a

medical opinion and the authority to determine its probative

value.  Poulan Weed Eater v. Marshall, 79 Ark. App. 129, 84

S.W.3d 878 (2002).  In the present matter, Dr. Craft’s

October 7, 2011 correspondence is entitled to no probative

weight for proving that the claimant re-entered a healing

period for the compensable injuries to her cervical spine,

hip, or back.       

Based on our de novo review of the entire record, the

Full Commission finds that the claimant proved she sustained

compensable injuries to her cervical spine, hip, and low
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back on August 3, 2007.  The claimant proved that she was

entitled to continued medical treatment as recommended by

Dr. Johnson on July 7, 2011.  The claimant proved that said

medical treatment was reasonably necessary in accordance

with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-508(a)(Repl. 2002).  There is no

probative evidence of record demonstrating that the claimant

is entitled to additional cervical surgery, and there is no

probative evidence of record demonstrating that the claimant

is entitled to surgery for her hip or back.  The claimant

did not prove that she was entitled to temporary total

disability benefits at any time after November 1, 2010.  For

prevailing in part on appeal, the claimant’s attorney is

entitled to a fee of five hundred dollars ($500), pursuant

to Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-715(b)(Repl. 2002).

IT IS SO ORDERED.

                                                       
                        A. WATSON BELL, Chairman

Commissioner McKinney concur and dissents.

CONCURRING AND DISSENTING OPINION

          I concur, in part with, and dissent, in part from,

the majority opinion finding that the claimant sustained a
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compensable low back injury for which she is entitled to

additional medical treatment and finding that the claimant

has failed to prove entitlement to temporary total

disability benefits from November 1, 2010, to a date yet to

be determined.  Specifically, I concur in the findings that

the claimant sustained a compensable low back injury on

August 2, 2007, and that she has failed to prove entitlement

to additional temporary total disability benefits.  However,

as explained below, I find that the claimant sustained a

minor soft tissue low back injury or at the very most a

temporary aggravation of a pre-existing injury at the time

of her fall on August 3, 2007.  Accordingly, I cannot find

that the claimant has proven by a preponderance of the

evidence that she is entitled to any additional medical

treatment for this low back injury.

          As noted by the majority, the claimant was treated

by both Dr. Craft and chiropractor Bullington on August 6,

2007.  When claimant first saw Dr. Craft she did not report

an injury to her low back.  The “Established Patient” report

completed by Dr. Craft at the time of claimant’s examination

reflects that diagnostic studies were ordered for the

claimant’s neck, left shoulder and left hip.  No mention was
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made on this report of ordering or requesting diagnostic

studies of claimant’s low back.  At that time Dr. Craft

assessed the claimant with “soft tissue injury to neck,

[left] shoulder, + [left] hip [secondary to] fall. 

Nevertheless, due to the nature of the claimant’s fall and

the injury to her hip, diagnostic studies were conducted of

her low back.  These diagnostic studies only revealed

degenerative changes.

          After treating with Dr. Craft, the claimant

immediately sought chiropractic treatment from Dr.

Bullington. Dr. Bullington’s Office Visit report of that

same date reflects that the claimant had a pre-existing

appointment with him and that she advised that she was doing

worse since her last visit because she fell down stairs. 

When asked to rate her pain at that time on a scale of one

to ten, the claimant reported that her tension headache pain

was at a 9, and that her neck and low back pain were an 8. 

Dr. Bullington noted the presence of “severe edema on the

patient’s neck and lower back” as well as “[m]oderate muscle

spasms” in these areas.  These same or similar findings were

noted by Dr. Bullington upon claimant’s return visits of

August 7, 2007, August 9, 2007, August 13, 2007, August 14,
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2007, August 15, 2007, August 16, 2007, August 17, 2007

August 20, 2007, August 21, 2007, August 23, 2007, August

27, 2007, and August 28, 2007.  Accordingly, I find that the

claimant has established the existence of objective medical

findings of edema and muscle spasms in her lower back to

support a finding of a compensable injury.  Interestingly,

on the Patient Intake Form completed by the claimant on

August 9, 2007, she did not indicate on the drawing any pain

or symptoms in her low back, only in her head, neck,

shoulder and left hip.  Under the section for current

medical complaints, the claimant did check the box for low

back pain that goes into her left leg, but it is noted that

the current medical complaints section did not provide a

place to indicate left hip pain which would more accurately

describe her complaints.

          Once the claimant began treatment with Dr. Thomas

Cheyne on August 29, 2007,  the claimant only complained of

“severe neck pain with bilateral shoulder pain and a little

radiation down her left arm.”  A thorough review of the

medical records reveals that the claimant did not complain

of lower back pain again until over three years later. 

These complaints did not occur until after the claimant had
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already returned to work for almost two years and after her

ceasing employment on November 1, 2010.  

          In his October 13, 2010, Bailey Clinic report, Dr.

Craft  indicated that the claimant complained of left hip

pain. Dr. Craft noted that claimant’s left hip was

dislocated during her slip and fall accident in 2007.  Dr.

Craft also noted at that time that the claimant had pain in

her hip that he characterized as “recurrent” pain that “came

on suddenly as it always does.”  Under the Assessment

section, Dr. Craft assessed the claimant with recurrent left

hip pain secondary to her fall in 2007.  The claimant

returned to Dr. Craft on October 27, 2010, for a follow-up

of her hip and neck complaints.  Dr. Craft recommended an

MRI of the claimant’s cervical spine and left hip at that

time.  The MRI of the hip was negative. The claimant

returned to Dr. Craft for a follow-up visit on November 5,

2010.  The clinic not from this visit contains the first

mention of lower back pain in over three years.  

          Claimant returned to the care of Dr. Cheyne on

December 14, 2010.  In addition to the claimant’s complaints

of cervical pain, Dr. Cheyne recorded the following history: 

“...She is also complaining of low back and left hip pain,
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which radiates into her groin but also a little down the

left thigh.  She relates this to the same injury although it

was not an issue that was ever addressed when I originally

saw her....”  Dr. Cheyne assessed the claimant with “[l]ow

back and left hip pain of uncertain etiology, likely

radicular in nature.”  

          A CT scan of the claimant’s lumbar spine without

contract was conducted on March 31, 2011. This diagnostic

test revealed:

There are Schmorl node type deformities
lower thoracic and upper lumbar spine. 
There is a tiny angiomyolipoma upper
pole left kidney.  There may be a tiny
calculus left kidney.  There is no
significant disc bulge at T12-L1, L1-2. 
At L2-3 , mild diffuse disc bulge.  At
L3-4, moderate diffuse disc bulge.  At
L4-5, moderate disc bulge.  At L5-S1, a
moderate disc bulge slightly eccentric
to the right.

          It is undisputed that the claimant was involved in

two motor vehicle accidents while in her teens.  As a result

of these accidents the medical records reveal that the

claimant suffered from recurrent migraine headaches as well

as pain in her neck and back.  In a medical report dated

April 22, 2005, claimant’s treating physician, Dr. Charles

Craft, took the following history:
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[The claimant] is a 36-year-old young
lady who presents with back pain
secondary to straining her back when she
was using a push mower to mow her yard
this past Tuesday.  She originally
injured her back in a motor vehicle
accident at the age of 17 and has had
back pain intermittently since then. 
She sees a chiropractor from time to
time....Her back problem comes and goes.

          Upon physical examination, Dr. Craft detected the

presence of paracervical and right paralumbar muscle spasms

and discomfort.  He diagnosed her with cervical and lumbar

muscle spasm with strain.  The claimant return to Dr. Craft

on September 6, 2005, with “a number of concerns,” her first

being neck and back pain.  The claimant was prescribed

Tramadol, Ultracet and Flexeril for her pain and muscle

spasms dating at least back to 2004 and she continued to

receive such medications through 2007.  

          While I acknowledge that the claimant received

chiropractic treatment for muscle spasms in her low back

immediately following her compensable injury of August 3,

2007, I cannot find that the low back complaints that began

in 2010 are causally related to her compensable injury. 

Given the fact that the claimant had suffered from

paralumbar muscle spasms in the years preceding her

compensable injury, I am not one hundred percent persuaded
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that the muscle spasms detected by Dr. Bullington on August

6, 2007, resulted from her compensable injury.  In this

regard, I place great emphasis on the fact that the claimant

never complained of low back pain, only neck, shoulder and

left hip pain.  At best the claimant indicated on only one

form that she had pain in her low back at that time;

however, I credit this to the fact that the form did not

provide the claimant with a space to indicate that her pain

was in her left hip. Nevertheless, in as much as Dr.

Bullington did note muscle spasms in the claimant’s low back

following her compensable injury, I find that the claimant’s

slip and fall on August 3, 2007, resulted in a temporary

aggravation of her pre-existing low back injury.  Following

claimant’s treatment with Dr. Bullington, the record is

silent with regard to any low back complaints for over three

years.  During this period of time the claimant underwent a

cervical fusion and had return to work. Around the time that

the claimant began to complain of lower back pain,  the

claimant testified that she actually fell in her shower at

home.  Accordingly, given the great length of time between

the claimant’s initial injury and lack of any mention of

lower back pain for over three year, I cannot find that the
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claimant’s onset of lower back pain in 2010 is causally

related to her compensable injury.  In this regard, I note

the complete absence of any diagnostic evidence of bulging

or herniated discs in her lumbar spine in 2007.  Thus, the

evidence does not preponderate in favor of finding that the

subsequent findings of a mild diffuse bulge at L2-3, a

moderate diffuse bulge at L3-4 and L4-5, and a moderate disc

bulge slightly eccentric to the right at L5-S1 noted in the

2011 MRI are causally related to claimant compensable

temporary aggravation injury.  Too much time without the

presence of any documented complaints of low back pain had

lapse between the claimant’s compensable injury and the

onset of these symptoms.  Moreover, given the fact that the

claimant’s MRI findings only revealed mild to moderate disc

bulges with the L5-S1 disc bulge being slightly eccentric to

the right, I cannot find that these documented findings are

causally related to the claimant’s complaints of left hip

pain.

          For those reasons set forth above, I find that

while the claimant may have sustained a compensable

temporary aggravation of her lumbar spine, I cannot find

that any complaints of low back pain the claimant began to
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experience in 2010 are causally related to this injury. 

Therefore, I must respectfully dissent from the majority

finding that the claimant has proven entitlement to

additional medical treatment for her low back injury. 

                                 
KAREN H. MCKINNEY, COMMISSIONER

Commissioner Hood concurs, in part, and dissents, in part.

CONCURRING AND DISSENTING OPINION

          I must respectfully concur, in part, and dissent,

in part, from the majority opinion.  I specifically concur

in the finding that the claimant has proved a low back

injury by a preponderance of the evidence.  However, as I

find that the claimant is also entitled to temporary total

disability benefits from November 1, 2010 until a date yet

to be determined for her compensable cervical injury, I must

dissent on this issue.

          Temporary total disability for unscheduled

injuries is that period within the healing period in which

claimant suffers a total incapacity to earn wages.  Ark.

State Highway & Transportation Dept. v. Breshears, 272 Ark.
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244, 613 S.W.2d 392 (1981).  The healing period ends when

the underlying condition causing the disability has become

stable and nothing further in the way of treatment will

improve that condition.  Mad Butcher, Inc. v. Parker, 4 Ark.

App. 124, 628 S.W.2d 582 (1982).  The healing period has not

ended so long as treatment is administered for the healing

and alleviation of the condition.  Breshears, supra; J.A.

Riggs Tractor Co. v. Etzkorn, 30 Ark. App. 200, 785 S.W.2d

51 (1990).  Here, Dr. Charles Craft has been the claimant’s

primary care physician since 1995, and he was the first

doctor who examined the claimant after she fell down the

stairs at work.  He also has provided the claimant follow-up

care for a considerable period of time after Dr. Johnson

opined that the claimant reached maximum medical

improvement.

          The medical records unequivocally indicate that

the claimant continued to have symptoms regarding her

cervical spine after Dr. Johnson released her.  Despite her

symptoms, the claimant continued to work following surgery. 

The claimant’s supervisor testified that the only time the

claimant missed work after the surgery was when she needed

to go to the doctor.



HESTER - F709506 33

          The claimant testified that she continued to work,

in spite of her pain, until her condition deteriorated to

the point that Dr. Craft took her off work.  As early as

September 14, 2010, Dr. Craft’s notes indicate that the

claimant’s neck pain had increased and he noted in his

report: “Feels like it did before surgery.”

          In spite of the fact that the claimant’s neck

condition was deteriorating, as evidenced by Dr. Craft’s

September 14, 2010 reports, the claimant continued to work.

          By November 2, 2010, the claimant’s neck condition

had deteriorated so severely that she underwent an MRI. 

Certainly, Dr. Craft would not have ordered an MRI of the

claimant’s cervical spine unless he was convinced that her

condition was considerably worse.  The MRI showed a previous

anterior cervical fusion at L5-C7, and also showed mild

broad disc bulging or protrusion at C7-T1.

          On November 5, 2010, after the November 2, 2010

MRI, the claimant had a follow-up appointment with Dr. Craft

and, in his November 5, 2010 note, he comments: “Note.  Off

work.  1-5 NOV. 2010.”

          Dr. Craft examined the claimant on several

occasions subsequent to November 5, 2010, and ultimately, on
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October 7, 2011, wrote a report indicating that, in his

opinion, by November 2010, the claimant’s neck pain was

intractable and she was no longer able to work.  This

opinion was rendered by the only physician who treated the

claimant both before and after her admittedly compensable

neck injury that occurred on August 3, 2010, and, in my

opinion, should be given great weight.  Based on Dr. Craft’s

opinion, I find that the claimant is entitled to temporary

total disability benefits from November 1, 2010 until a date

yet to be determined.

          For the aforementioned reasons, I must

respectfully concur, in part, and dissent, in part, from the

majority opinion.

______________________________
PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner


